VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, November 21, 2024
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Bill Fraser, Charlie Hancock, Mary Ann Goulette, Michael Hogan.
VLCT Board Members Present (via Zoom): Mayor Doenges, Julie Hance, Ann Lawless, Delsie Hoyt
Jesse Baker, Mayor Lott, Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak.
VLCT Staff Present (in person): Ted Brady, Seth Abbene, Abby Friedman, Samanth Sheehan, Jeremy Weiss.
VLCT Staff Present (via Zoom): Emmanuel Ajanma, Adele Taplin, Elena Esteban, Jessi Hill, Katie Buckley.
Others Present via Zoom: Taylor Kacur, Magali Welch, Betsy Bishop.
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President
President Bill Fraser called the meeting to order at 12:20 p.m. and board members went around and introduced themselves. The board welcomed new incoming board member Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak of Burlington. 
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
No changes to the agenda.
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Mike Hogan moved to approve the minutes of October 1, 2024, and accept the November personnel report and the VLCT 2024 Q3 financial report. Mary Ann Goulette seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: VLCT Audit Results
Magali Welch and Taylor Kacur of Johnson and Lambert provided a review of the 2023 audit with the board asking questions and discussing the results of the clean opinion issued. The review also included a discussion of Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 96 or GASB 96 which deals with the accounting and financial reporting for subscription-based information technology arrangements and applies to local and state governments. This new standard adds complexity to the audit with Magali flagging for the board the need for VLCT to institute additional internal controls to meet these new requirements. Charlie Hancock moved to accept the 2023 audit. Many Ann Goulette seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #5: VLCT Building Update
Betsy Bishop provided a summary of the initial space assessment discussing the main criteria set by the building committee that was used to evaluate the Montpelier real estate market. A list was compiled of available space to lease with location, estimated fit-up costs and annual lease costs for comparison. The report also includes an assessment and review of additional properties that meet the criteria but also takes into consideration options for the association hub concept where VLCT would be the anchor tenant sharing a larger space with other non-profit member associations. A rubric was developed with 5 properties ultimately being recommended for further consideration. The phase 2 part of the report would include doing a financial analysis of the properties to further narrow the list as well beginning to gauge the interest of other like-minded groups who may be interested. Jessie Baker suggested this as a future agenda item to discuss the hub concept if VLCT were to build. Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak expressed support for the hub concept suggesting if criteria is developed to vet potential hub partners, there be values and mission alignment adding there would be an opportunity to view this process from an equity lens. A straw poll was conducted indicating strong support for pursuing the concept further. Betsy concluded by encouraging the board to vet out the vision and think about the ownership models, cost, and timeline in developing the association hub concept. 


Agenda Item #6: Review 2024 Town Fair
Adele Taplin provided a summary of Town Fair 2024 and walked the board through evaluations received from attendees, vendors and staff. Bill asked if there was any feedback about the hybrid annual meeting this year. Adele suggested something could be sent out to collect more data. Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak commented there was confusion on who had standing to vote which created some issues experienced. Ted mentioned he hoped the hybrid annual meeting would help drive member participation which was not realized. The board will continue to work to drive up participation at the annual meeting. Seth Abene shared that VLCT had a strong financial performance at this year’s town fair in including revenue from the Business Alliance Program, which contributed to the events success.
Agenda Item #7: Break
At 1:40 the board took a break. No business was conducted at this time. The board reconvened at 1:46. 
Agenda Item #8: 2025 Municipal Priorities
Samantha Sheehan presented the proposed VLCT 2025 Municipal Priorities. Jessie Baker suggested changing the language from “Protect Public Safety” to “Promote Public Safety”. The board discussed possible upcoming legislative trends and the current education funding landscape as it relates to property taxation.  Bill expressed concern abound the loss of state revenue impacting local municipalities and driving up local taxes. Ted suggested adding language “avoid state reductions that cost shift to municipal budgets” to capture some of that concept. The board engaged in a wide-ranging conversation about property valuation, ultimately agreeing that the topic would need further consideration at a future meeting. Mike Hogan moved to adopt the 2025 municipal priorities with the additional suggested language. Mary Ann Goulette seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #9: VLCT Nominating Committee Report
Jessie Baker presented the report of the nominating committee recommending the appointment of Karen Barber, Selectboard member from Huntington, to fill the seat vacated by Nikki Stevens. Mary Ann moved to appoint Karen Barber. Jesse Baker seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #10: VLCT Organizational Meeting 
Ted presented the proposed board meeting schedule. Bill Fraser suggested adding the tentative dates of February 20th and April 17th. Mayor Lott suggested making it clear those meetings were placeholders as needed for legislative action and response. Charlie Hancock moved to approve the 2025 VLCT meeting schedule. Mike Hogan seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Bill Fraser outlined the proposed 2025 VLCT committee appointments. Ted Brady asked the board to add VLCT Director of Operations Jessie Hill to the building committee. Mayor Lott moved to approve the slate of officers, as amended. Jessie Baker seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #11: Organizational Update
Ted Brady provided an update to the board on his visit to the NLC City Summit in Tampa, the ongoing Tunbridge trails case, the status of the Welcoming and Engaging Communities cohort 3.0, the newly formed municipal operations support team, happenings with the Municipal Assistance Center, Risk Management services, and upcoming VLCT trainings and VLCT news highlights. 
Agenda item #12: Opioid Settlement Advisory Committee Appointments
Ted Brady explained VLCT has a total of 7 statutory seats on the committee. The appointees must be either employed or an agent of a different city or town. Joe Magee applied to serve as a representative of the City of Burlington and Elizabeth McLoughlin applied to serve as a representative of Brattleboro. A question was raised about the previous appointment of Scott Pavek and whether he was appointed as an agent of Burlington. Both Samantha Sheehan and Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak suggested he was not. Ted Brady agreed explaining there was never a formal action appointing him as an agent of the city. The lingering question could call into question the appointment of Magee, as the statute requires no more than one representative may come from the same City. Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak clarified it was the intent of the City of Burlington that Joe Magee would be the agent for the city on this committee adding perhaps there was a way to update his status on the committee as a resident of the municipality where he resides. Ted mentioned he may need to bring this issue back to the Board if the committee does not accept the new members. Charlie Hancock moved to appoint Joe Magee and Elizabeth McLoughlin to the Opioid Settlement Advisory Committee. Mike Hogan seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.  
Agenda Item #13: Executive Session (If necessary)
No executive session.

Agenda Item #14: Other Business
No other business was conducted.

Agenda Item #15 Adjourn
Charlie Hancock moved to adjourn. Mike Hogan seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 3 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss, 
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
As approved by VLCT Board of Directors on December 19, 2024.

View Meeting here: https://us06web.zoom.us/rec/share/Fh--j1Cpa7qciGzS_4n1pRJuStxZvkmODzqU6uF69THsTQpz8mIldueMpSR6ewf2.Z9vYpqG2QdGxn0Zh?startTime=1732207066000
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